REGULAR MEETING

BAINBRIDGE TOWN BOARD

JUNE 11, 2024
Present: Dolores Nabinger                          Supervisor

              Bob Evans                                     Councilman

             Gordie Daniels                               Councilman

             Matt Clark                                     Highway Superintendent

             Bonnie LaFond                              Deputy Town Clerk
Absent: Michael Kauffman                        Councilman

             Melissa Fuller                                Councilwoman

             Aric McKown                               Town Clerk

Guest(s): Dale Palmer, Phil & Violet Wade, Tim Harmon, Bill Sherrick & Cathy Sherrick, Shane Nordberg
Supervisor Nabinger called the Regular Meeting to order at 6:30PM. 
RESOLUTION #1

Motion made by Councilman Daniels, second by Councilman Evans, to approve the minutes from the Regular Meeting on May 14th, 2024.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels; No: None; Motion Carried.

The following claims as set forth on abstract #6 for 2024 were audited by Town Board:

General Town Wide#143-174 for $33,679.39
General Town Outside#8-9 for $154.09
Bennettsville Lights#6 for $23.45
Highway Town Wide#47-55 for $3,594.05
Highway Town Outside#35-41 for $43,809.05
RESOLUTION #2
Motion was made by Councilman Evans, second by Councilman Daniels, authorizing clerk to issue warrant to Supervisor for payment of audited claims, to pay the FW Webb bill minus the service charge of $16.36 and to hold off paying the Custodial bill of $600 for the canoe regatta at this time;
Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels; No: none; Motion Carried.

RESOLUTION #3
Motion made by Councilman Daniels, second by Councilman Evans, to receive and file the April Financial Report.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels; No: None; Motion Carried.

Supervisor Nabinger stated Terri Schunk from 4 Towns Forward would not be in attendance tonight because of our 2 board members being absent.  Nabinger asked her to come to next month’s meeting instead.

Guest(s) Questions & Concerns:
Recreation Director Dale Palmer said the pool is ready to open and asked the town board how much we would be charging for swimming lessons.
Supervisor Nabinger noted a formal motion was never made establishing the cost of swimming lessons and talked about charging $15 for residents, if the town had received the $2500.00 from the Bainbridge Chamber.  She asked for a motion establishing the following fees, $15 for residents and $25 for non-residents.
RESOLUTION #4

Motion made by Councilman Daniels, second by Councilman Evans, to charge $15 for resident swimming lessons and $25 for non-resident swimming lessons.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels; No: None; Motion Carried.

Recreation Director Palmer stated the pool has its inspection tomorrow and should go well.  He said the school groups will start at the pool on Friday and reported we had lost our Playground Program Director.
Palmer said he would like to hire Kellie Mohrien as our new director and was recommended by our previous Director Stephanie Brown.  Mrs. Brown has offered to train Ms. Mohrien.
RESOLUTION #5

Motion made by Councilman Evans, second by Councilman Daniels, to hire Kellie Mohrien as Director for the Playground Program.
Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels; No: None; Motion Carried.
Palmer said the rate of pay would remain the same, at $2400.00 for Playground Program Director.

Recreation Director Palmer informed the town board of the serious issue we have already with the profanity being used by kids at the basketball court and playground.  He has instructed his guards to contact our local police department if it becomes necessary, to deal with this.
Supervisor Nabinger asked Mayor Wade to schedule time with our police department to offer some police presence at the pool.  

Palmer said this is not in our guard’s jurisdiction to handle this behavior and there should be a police presence.

POOL
Pool Superintendent Shane Nordberg brought up the chair lift for the pool. He stated it’s not a requirement, according to the county health department, if it’s not an original part of the pool and it’s not.  He said the battery for the lift must be working if it’s installed.
Nordberg suggested not installing the lift right now until after the inspection is completed and then decide on putting the chair lift in.  He also suggested buying a new battery.  The town board held discussion on the matter and concluded to wait on deciding about the chair lift, until after the pool inspection.

Pool Superintendent Nordberg mentioned he needed some cyphen hose connections for the inspection.  

Park Superintendent Harmon said he could provide these hose connections.

CLINTON PARK

Park Superintendent Harmon talked about the ruts he needed to fix following the canoe regatta and keeping up on the mowing.  He commented on how well the grass is growing around the new campsites and he plans to finish things up with new campsites so they’re ready for the Dog Show.  Harmon said we’ve filled our limit for the 12 seasonals.  The town board held conversation on the accounting for the seasonal camping and our experience with the seasonal campers.

Harmon said we’re still waiting for all the electric meters to be installed by NYSEG.

The town board talked with Harmon about his communication with our homeless person at Clinton Park and the tables that were stolen from the park.
Supervisor Nabinger asked about the current condition of the curtain at the band shell and if it should be replaced.

VILLAGE
Mayor Wade confirmed the Southern Tier Music Festival is still on for July 6th and has only 1 camping reservation.  He talked about the shuttle service to the park during that time.

Wade brought up the IDA application, and how the IDA is a state qualified agency that’s set up with special tax authority.  They are a non-for-profit organization and work to support businesses and employment in Chenango County.  Wade said the Payne Solar Project has applied to the IDA for tax exemption purposes.  He talked about the various applications and companies involved.  These companies are asking for tax exempt status for this multimillion-dollar project, that will offer no tax benefit to the town, the school or fire district.
Wade encouraged everyone to attend the public hearing for the IDA and express their distaste if this application goes through.  The town board held conversation on this matter.

Mayor Wade mentioned the power line for this project, and there being an alternate route.  He said several residents, at the public hearing for this project, suggested going down the railroad.  Wade stated he was able to find an online application with the railroad for the use of communication/power lines and submitted the application.  He expressed his frustration over the whole process.
Councilman Evans asked Supervisor Nabinger to advise us on when the IDA public hearing would be rescheduled.

RESOLUTION #6
Motion made by Councilman Evans, second by Councilman Daniels, to receive and file the reports from the Sanitation Officer, Dog Control Officer & Assessor.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels; No: None; Motion Carried.

HIGHWAY

Highway Superintendent Clark reported the highway department has been busy mowing the roads, cemeteries and waited on parts for the new mower, that were received today.

The highway department has also been shimming & paving and plans to oil & stone Cemetery Road and Stump Town Road this year.

Clark said the highway department had recently ground up half a mile of Ireland Road, to be repaved the beginning of July.
Highway Superintendent Clark had received an application from Joseph Cannistra for summer help and asked for the town board’s approval to hire him.

RESOLUTION #7

Motion made by Councilman Daniels, second by Councilman Evans, to hire Joseph Cannistra for summer help at the highway department.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels; No: None; Motion Carried.

Supervisor Nabinger was informed by Councilwoman Fuller that the town is scheduled to have a circus in September of 2025.  The town will be paid by the circus to be in Bainbridge.

Councilman Evans talked about the Coughlin & Gerhart bill and their correspondence with the Department of Labor for past employee Terri Bickford.

The town board held conversation on the matter.

Evans asked about the status of NYS annual report.  Supervisor Nabinger stated the preliminary is done and are now waiting for the state’s questions and corrections.

Evans asked about any recent correspondence from Thoma, on the Soil & Water grant submission and how it’s due this Friday the 14th.  

Nabinger provided an update from Thoma on June 3rd and confirmed following up with Jason Fleming and Thoma on the matter.

Councilman Evans brought up purchasing round tables and chairs for the large pavilion and asked about getting some prices to do this.

Highway Superintendent Clark talked about moving the swing set at Payne Park and putting in stone on the playground.  He informed the town board, the lock for the basement door in the town hall had been changed.  The town board held discussion on who would be given a key for the new lock.
Motion to Adjourn at 7:35PM.

Respectively Submitted,

Aric McKown

Town Clerk

